PAGE  

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF GREAT ELLINGHAM HELD ON 17 APRIL 2013.

Present:  Cllr Betts (Chair), Councillors Ashe, Cook, Elvin, Getley, Rev’d May, Cllr Mellor and Cllr Simpson. Seven members of the public, the County Councillor Cliff Jordan, and the Clerk to the Council Mrs E Ground were also in attendance.
13001. Welcome and Introduction. The Chairman of the Council, Cllr Tim Betts, opened the meeting at approximately 7.30pm by welcoming both Councillors and parishioners.

13002. Minutes of meeting held on 18 April 2012. The minutes of the previous Annual Parish Meeting, having been circulated prior to the meeting, were approved and signed.
13003. Matters Arising – There were no matters arising.
13004. Chairman’s Annual Report  - The Chairman read out his Annual Report as follows:

I would like to start with a few words of thanks.

First, to the members of this Parish Council who have given up their time and energy not only in attending PC meetings but in performing their various particular offices, which often involve attending other meetings and resolving villagers’ issues.

Second, to Bill Smith, District Councillor, who has attended a majority of the meetings to keep us informed of the various goings on at Breckland Council and offering his support and wisdom which have proved very helpful.

Last but not least, I would like to thank our Clerk, Liz Ground, who has worked tirelessly and most effectively. 

Regrettably, Mavis Spencer found the challenge of her busy business life; studying for her PhD and being a Parish Councillor one challenge too many. As a consequence she resigned her position on the PC in March. 

During the last 12 months the PC has been consulted on a number of planning applications. In the majority of cases the PC has raised no objections; however, where a development was outside the agreed development area; seemed likely to create a safety issue or impinged too greatly upon a neighbour’s property or outlook, the PC has raised an objection.

In no particular order the PC has achieved the following:
Allotments

The Leases between the PC & The Ewin family and the PC & the Allotment Society were finally signed and as Christine Arnold reported at the PC meeting last month, the members of the Allotment Society are enjoying this new village amenity.
Diamond Jubilee

Great Ellingham celebrated the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee with great gusto. A range of activities and celebrations were enjoyed throughout the weekend. The GE PC contributed to the festivities by providing an Oak sapling which was planted on Chequer’s Green by the Jubilee King & Queen. A plaque commemorating this was also provided by the PC. I would like to thank Councillor Bob Cook for leading this activity.
The PC also provided commemorative mugs; these were presented to all children below senior school age who live in the village or attend the GE Village School. I would like to thank: Councillor Shane Mellor for procuring the mugs at a suspiciously low price. And Councillor, The Reverend Jan May for presenting the mugs to the pupils at the village school. 

New Build Project

The PC continued to support the New Build Project, which it is hoped will result in a new Recreation Centre for the village. 
The PC decided, at the January meeting, that it would lead the CRtB process. However, given the reservations as to the feasibility of the project, a step-by-step approach was agreed to be the most sensible course of action. 
To date:
Letters were delivered to all householders whose properties were in line-of-sight of two pieces of land upon which, potentially, houses could be built to help finance the New Build project.
I attended a meeting comprising Breckland Council Planning; DCLG; Locality; Savills; Lucas Hickman Smith & Moss-King in March. The conclusion of the meeting was that the project was ‘eminently doable’.
A leaflet was delivered to all households in GE, explaining the New Build project and CRtB. It also heralded a Consultation Session for villagers to ask questions and comment upon CRtB & The New Build Project. This took place earlier today.

Parish Council’s Standing Orders

The PC reviewed and updated its Standing Orders.
Improvements to Village Amenities

A new pavement was created at the Northern end of Chequers Lane to ease the way for schoolchildren; parents and villagers from the Eastern end of the village toward the School and Rec. Centre.
Grants to Village Groups

The PC maintained its policy of supporting Village Groups with the emphasis upon one-off purchases rather than on-going running costs. With the assistance of the Rix Petroleum Consortium fund, the PC assisted: The Brownies; The Under Fives; St James’ Church and the New Build project. 
On-going Issues

GE is still plagued by inconsiderate parishioners & visitors who litter & fail to pick up their dog’s mess. The PC has pursued resolutions to these problems continually throughout the year and will continue so to do, with the help of all responsible parishioners who we ask to report such incidents and the help of the Dog Warden who will make frequent visits to the village.

The village has suffered from inconsiderate drivers of tractors and commercial vehicles who mount verges, causing damage and ruts, in order to pass other vehicles, rather than slowing down or stopping.  

Thank you for your attention.

13005.
District Councillor’s Report

In the absence of the District Councillor there was nothing to report.
13006. 
County Councillor’s Report

Cllr Jordan reported that it has been a busy year for the Council, trying to make savings where they can. Norfolk County Council want to maintain services at their current level and will be holding further public consultations looking at how services are being delivered in order to help identify further savings. Norfolk County Council have purchased RAF Coltishall in order to help them generate income and help keep Council Tax rates low. This is now the third year that there has not been an increase in council tax and the County Council have promised to keep it at the same rate for next year as well. It was reported that Highways aim to be on top of all the potholes in the area by the end of May, and have now gone back to using a proper bitumen mix to fill them.
13007.
 Reports from Village Organisations 
Great Ellingham Allotment Society

Chris Arnold, Chairman of the Allotment Society, reported that they have now been on the allotments for just over a year and it has been a steep learning curve for some. Of the 16 plots 10 are let out to Great Ellingham residents, the remaining plots to people in the surrounding villages. There are 4 people on the waiting list. The Allotment Society supported the village show with many allotment holders winning prizes. A bridge has been created across the ditch between the Recreation ground and the allotment site and this is also used by people from the houses on the Watton Road as a safe route to the village. There is now a water supply to the allotment site and three water tanks have been installed.  The allotment holders have made a start on the fence, with marker posts having been installed.  Community policing officers have been out to the site and signs have been installed on sheds warning that equipment has been chipped and can be traced, hopefully this will act as a deterrent. The Allotment Society have been working with the local scout group and hope to create some smaller “salad” plots for people to get a taste of what it’s like to have an allotment. A successful year and a great community atmosphere.

Chit Chat Club
Ann Milner reported that this has been an extremely successful club for all ages and sexes. It takes place every Wednesday at 10am with just £1 charged and numbers are now around 35 per week. The club supports the Recreation Centre through renting the hall and in the past year has raised £327 for Macmillan as well as £500 towards the New Build Fund.  The club is now organising trips and currently has a trip planned to Thursford. This has proved to be a really good venture for the village with a true community spirit.

Breckland Astronomical Society
Anthony Fox Carter reported on the Breckland Astronomical Society which is based at Great Ellingham Observatory.
The Breckland Astronomical Society was founded in 1993 at Hingham, which makes us 20 years old this year. In 1995 we moved to Great Ellingham to take advantage of the dark skies. The Observatory was opened in October 2000 thanks to a massive fund raising effort and the generosity of local companies.

We are now regarded as one of the leading Astronomical Societies in Eastern Region. Membership is around 90 covering a wide age range of all abilities, from complete novices to professional astronomers; we are noted for our friendly welcoming atmosphere.

One of our objectives is “to promote and to advance public education in the science of Astronomy and all branches of scientific research”  we achieve this by:- 

Outreach work in schools and a wide range of other organizations.

Group visits to the Observatory

Every 2nd Friday of the month we have an open meeting which features a talk from a guest speaker.

Providing tuition and guidance at all levels. 

Affiliating with other groups of Astronomers.

We are a registered charity and affiliated to British Astronomical Association and the Federation of Astronomical Societies.

We take part in the BBC Stargazing Live program every year and other local events, we also hold Star Parties in the Spring and Autumn at a very dark site in Suffolk. In March, this year we held a month long exhibition of our work at the Norwich Art Centre. Next year we will be at the Diss Corn Exchange.

The Observatory has just been awarded the status of a Milky Way class Dark Sky Discovery Site by the Science and Technologies Facilities Council.

The site is so dark that the highest rating has been awarded; this means that light pollution is a major concern to us; particularly security lights. We are not advocating turning lights off, all we want is the right lights in the right places so that we can keep a dark sky. Lights should pointing down and not horizontally, be of low wattage, and turned off when not needed. We can provide advice on suitable lighting if requested.
Great Ellingham Cricket Club
Stephen Drew reported on progress with the Cricket Club to date. Last year the two Sunday teams both finished in their table and they had 5 junior teams, with over 60 junior members. They are now starting to move down in age groups to attract younger members and have now started a group for the under 7’s.
Great Ellingham Cricket Club are now part of the Clubmark Scheme which means they are audited by the English Cricket Board and this will enable them to receive more funding.  New changing facilities will be provided in the form of a portakabin to be sited next to the two containers on the Recreation Centre. This is the third season running that subs and match fees have remained at the same rate. Girls do play alongside boys but there have not, so far, been enough female members to set up a separate team. Great Ellingham Cricket Club members entered the National Indoor Tournament last year and acquitted themselves very well.
Councillors asked if the Cricket Club would like to report their successes in the Ellingham Pump so that all residents are aware.

Great and Little Elllingham Walkers
Cllr Bob Cook who is a member of the group gave a brief talk about this club, which he described as “Chit-chat on legs”. This is a very friendly group, the idea being to walk off just enough weight so that then they can stop for a pub lunch. On a good day they have up to 30 people walking and always find a nice place for lunch. Walks are normally in the region of three to four miles and there is always someone to talk to as you do so.
Village Singers

The Village Singers, based in Great Ellingham, was established by Neville and Tina Moon in 2009.  Whilst based in the village and performing most of its concerts at St James’s Church, the choir has an equal number of members from Rockland St Peter, Rockland All Saints, Little Ellingham and elsewhere in the Breckland area.

Our aim is to provide musical opportunity and entertainment for the local community.  There are no auditions, and we seek to attract members across the broad spectrum of musical ability, whilst also including those who have never sung on an organised basis before but who have a desire to do so and are prepared to work hard and have fun whilst preparing for our concerts.

We perform two main concerts each year, one in the early summer consisting of a variety of music, including show music, popular music of all kinds, arrangements of ‘classics’ as well as folks songs, ‘fun’ songs  – anything that we feel we will enjoy learning and which our audiences will enjoy listening to.   This June we will be performing a concert of music which takes us around the world. Additionally, we do a Christmas concert each December which is a mix of carols, popular Christmas songs, and works by, for example, John Rutter.   We encourage members to take occasional solo roles, and there are plenty of opportunities for the audience to join in at all our concerts.  The choir also appears at other local events by invitation, and additionally has an active social side.

The choir meets at either St James’s Church or Little Ellingham Old School Hall (in the winter) at 7.30 pm on a Tuesday evening.  Subscriptions of £7 per month cover the cost of music, hall and church rehearsal and concert hire, insurance etc.

There are 35 members, and we are currently starting a waiting list.   If you are interested in further details, please contact Tina Moon, on 01953 451463.

John Scase

Chairman
GREAT ELLINGHAM UNDER FIVES ANNUAL REPORT 2012

2012 has been a busy and exciting year for the under fives and although initially struggling with low numbers and not covering rent and heating costs but loathed to increase costs any further for fear of people not coming and after a local advertising campaign in the surrounding villages we now have a very lively and thriving group which is making  a very small profit for the group each week , we have welcomed people from Hingham , Watton, Shropham, Hockham , Attleborough , Scoulton as well as within the village itself and now have a nice little group of about 15 regulars each week whilst always welcoming new people.

We have taken on a few fundraising ideas this year and some have been more successful than others such as a photographer coming in before Christmas , Phoenix cards and Sutton seeds to name a few , we also have some new ideas to try later on in the year.

Grateful donations have been received from the Parish council and the Teddy bear team with which we have been able to purchase new toys to replace old ones and had a visit for our Christmas party from Jo Jingles a music and movement class for preschool age children which was great fun and generated  a lot of laughter and was enjoyed by all as we danced and sung too the Shake your wiggles away the Hokey Cokey and other such songs.

As a group this year we have taken part in the Teddy bear festival and have had a great response from people seeing our little teddies on the green we have also taken part in the Jubilee celebrations helped to decorate the Christmas tree and a few attended the Christmas service a the church .

We are trying to develop closer links with the preschool this year as a lot of prospective parents attend the under fives .

September is always a worrying time for the under fives as we loose children who start school and previously our numbers have dropped so much we have been on the verge of closure which would be a shame as it has been running in the village for over 30 years but hopefully as I said earlier we have a nice little group now with a few new babies and a few parents who already attend that are expecting again so hopefully our numbers shouldn’t drop too dramatically this year.

Overall it has been a good year for the under fives and hopefully it will continue.

Thank you to everyone that attends and to people who have given donations.

Amanda

St James PCC

St James is nearing the completion of its repair works, which have generally gone well despite the harsh winter conditions. Alterations to the heating system are still to be concluded. A full calendar of Fund raising is needed to meet the costs of works and enable the church to function on a day to day basis and to provide the outreach support services that we currently provide. We have embarked on an ambitious goal of growing all the churches within the benefice through a process called “growing Healthy Churches”, which is a medium to long term process, which we believe will help bring considerable benefits to one and all.

We are very grateful to the Parish Council for their continued financial support especially as regards the upkeep of the churchyard in these straightened financial times, and wish all councillors our support in fulfilling their roles and responsibilities, which is greatly appreciated.

Kindest Regards

From all PCC members of St James.
13008.  Matters of concern to Parishioners
The Parish Council was asked what it could do to help reduce litter in the village. The Great Ellingham Scout Group have a litter picking session to earn their community badge and this should be taking place soon now that the weather is improving. Great Ellingham also has a Litter Warden; however she is only responsible for certain areas, not for the whole parish.
13009.  Date of next meeting– The date of the next annual meeting was confirmed as Wednesday 16 April 2014, to be held at Great Ellingham Recreation Centre at 7.30pm. 
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